
  

December 2010 / January 2011   CIRCULATION: 1,200 
Wamboin Community Assn: www.wamboincommunity.asn.au 

Bywong Community Assn: www.bywongcommunity.org.au 

Fire Brigade: http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au 
 

All proceeds from advertisements after printing costs go to the WAMBOIN COMMUNITY ASSOCIATION that started The Whisper as a 

community newsletter in 1981, and continues to own it.  The newsletter is distributed to all letterboxes in Wamboin and Bywong (plus other 

localities in our fire brigade‘s area) at the start of each month, except January.  Contributions from all residents are encouraged, valued and 

are the main content of the newsletter.  The Editor is Ned Noel, 17 Reedy Creek Place, Wamboin, 2620, phone 6238-3484.  Please email 

contributions to either Tnednoel@optusnet.com.au or whisper@wamboincommunity.asn.au or mail them.  The deadline for the next issue of 

The Whisper is always the last Sunday of the month, 7 pm, so for the February 2011 issue the deadline is Sunday, 30 January 2011, 7 pm.  

Instant Colour Press executes the printing.   Then the new issue will go to the volunteer deliverers 5 days later. 
 

LIFE THREATENING EMERGENCIES Fire/Police/Ambulance  - Dial Triple Zero (000) All Hours 
Bungendore Police:  6238 1244   Wamboin Fire Brigade Info Centre: 0409 991 340    Ambulance Bookings: 131233 
 

LOCAL FACILITIES AND CONTACTS 
Wamboin Community Assoc. Peter Harrison President 6238 3525 

Bywong Community Assoc. Nora Stewart President 6230 3305 

Fire Brigade Andrew Dunn Captain 0409 991 340 or 6238 1849 ah 

Wamboin Markets Joan Mason contact 6238 3258 

Sutton School Playgroup Rosemary Semecky Convenor 6230 3807 

Landcare Roger Good President 6236 9048 

Community Nurse  Heather Morrison Bungendore 6238 1333 

Emergency Services NSW Call Centre Staff 132 500 

Emergency Services Admin. Colin Brown Controller 6238 1067 

Justice of the Peace Peter Greenwood JP 6238 3358 

Justice of the Peace Keith France JP 6238 3596 

Justice of the Peace Margaret Fletcher JP 6238 1211 

Justice of the Peace Jill Sedaitis JP 6236 9559 

Justice of the Peace Tony Holland JP 6238 3762 

Wamboin Scout Group Peter Harrison contact 6238 3525 

Wamboin Pony Club Robyn Slater Senior Instructor 6238 3472 

Geary’s Gap Pony Club Katarina Biondic contact 0421 859 917 

Wamboin Play Group Kristin Skinner Convener 6238 1201 

Wamboin Hall Bookings Joan Mason contact 6238 3258 

Church - Anglican Robyn Robertson Warden 6238 3202 

Christian Prayer Group Steve & Imelda Taylor contacts 6238 3220 

KYB Bible Study Group Yvonne Barrett contact 6230 3539 or 0409 951 388 

Golf Peter Greenwood Golfer 6238 3358 

Injured Wildlife Wildcare Helpline 6299 1966 

Wonderful Women of Wamboin Claire Ayling Convenor 6238 3347 

Lake George VIEW Club Lydia Zielinski contact 6230 3488 

Wamboin Book Group Alice Scott Secretary 6238 3178 

YOUNG ENTREPRENEURS 
Deanne Brucic  babysitting/ petsitting 6238 1884 Jess, Ellen & Nicole Smith  petsitting (incl horses) 6238 3115 

Fiona Skea  babysitting 6238 3290 Ashleigh Caird  babysitting 6238 0746 

Rebecca Purdie  petsitting 6238 3343 Gabrielle Simpkin  babysitting/ petsitting 6238-1335 

Elena Sutcliffe  petsitting 6238 3228 Jack & Matilda Whitney  pet care 6238 3059 

 

http://www.wamboincommunity.asn.au/
http://www.bywongcommunity.org.au/
http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au/
mailto:Tnednoel@optusnet.com.au
mailto:whisper@wamboincommunity.asn.au
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DOG LOVERS 

Dog Training and Behaviour for Beginners IN BYWONG 
 A well-behaved dog is a pleasure to own. Spending a little time with your dog each day and knowing just what to ask of your dog is 

what this course will teach you.   You will be learning about basic dog behaviour and psychology, as well as various obedience exercises, 

such as sit, drop, wait, come and walking on a loose lead.  These classes will also discuss dealing with dogs and snakes and how to control 

dogs around livestock and wildlife, including advice on how to train your dog to avoid snakes.    Children are very welcome to the classes, 

however please discuss with us if your child will need help from an adult throughout the lessons. 

Class duration: 1  hours       Cost: $100 per dog for 6 weeks.    Class limit: 5 people 

Please call Heike Hahner on 4842 7143 or email  hhahner@bigpond.com 

Canine Communications Dog Training & Behaviour Consulting. 

 

mailto:hhahner@bigpond.com
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Carols @ Wamboin — The annual Wamboin Community Christmas Carols evening will be held on Friday 17
th

 December. 

With performances from local children‘s groups, the traditional sing along and Giving Tree, and a visit from the man in red 

himself, this is our final community event for the year. Come along and enjoy the evening—the more the merrier. Exercise 

your vocal chords, or just enjoy a chat with other community members over a drink at the sausage sizzle. All proceeds to the 

Salvation Army. Full details elsewhere in this edition of The Whisper and on the WCA website 

(http://wamboincommunity.asn.au). 

Upcoming Events — For those who may not be aware, information on upcoming events within the community (―What‘s on in 

Wamboin‖) is provided on the WCA website. Just go to http://wamboincommunity.asn.au and follow the relevant links for 

more details on any event of interest. If you belong to a local community group and would like your event(s) included, please 

email details to the WCA Webmaster at webmaster@wamboincommunity.asn.au. 

Macs Reef Road WTS — The planning phase for the new WTS is now in full swing. The contract to prepare the relevant 

development document and draw up plans has been let and is scheduled for completion in April 2011. We are on track for site 

works to commence early in the 2011/2012 financial year. 

Council Matters — As the Palerang LEP preparation process limps on, you can keep abreast of the WCA‘s current Council 

activities through the WCA website at http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/lep for LEP updates and 

http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/waste for progress with the Macs Reef Road WTS. 

WCA Electronic Noticeboard — The WCA electronic noticeboard is a convenient way to keep up with community activities. 

Subscribe by visiting the WCA website at http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/noticeboard 

The Whisper On-Line — Remember that copies of The Whisper are available on-line at 

http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/whisper on the first Sunday of the month. The Web Committee has also commenced the task 

of digitising older copies of The Whisper and making all regular Whisper articles available on their own website pages (see 

Feature Extracts on the Whisper page). 

Wamboin Community On-Line Business Directory — The uptake on the WCA website Business Directory has been a little 

slow. This area of the website will only be useful if its listings are comprehensive. A free business listing is available for all 

Whisper advertisers—register your interest either online at http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/directory, or by emailing The 

Whisper editor at whisper@wamboincommunity.asn.au. 

On behalf of the WCA, I would like to wish all readers the very best for the festive season. 

Pete Harrison (president@wamboincommunity.asn.au) 

 

 
RIDING INSTRUCTION 

ACCREDITED EFA LEVEL 1 

Local riding instuctor available for beginners and more 

experienced riders. I will come to your property, or have 

sand arena available.  Improve your dressage, jumping or 

just increase your confidence.  Available weekends or 

weekdays. 

TEACHING IN WAMBOIN FOR OVER 10 YEARS 

Phone Leanne on 6238-3435 

  

http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/lep
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Bywong  

Community 

News 
www.bywongcommunity.org.au 

 

by Darryl Bourke, President 
 

 

Bywong Christmas Drinks – Saturday 4
th

 December 2010 @ 6 pm 

Bywong Community Association invites all residents to our annual Christmas drinks.  

Bring a plate of food to share. Look forward to seeing you there. (6:00-9:30pm at the Bywong Hall, Birriwa Road, Bywong) 

 

On line:  Local BCA information is on our extensive website www.bywongcommmunity.org.au 

 

This site is regularly updated and includes local information such the Womboin Whisper, hall hire details and the Palerang 

Council newsletter.  

 

One of the items covered in the meeting was the calendar of events for 2011. 

 

 Clean up Australia: 6th March 2011 

 Car-boot Sale: 20th March 2011 

 Trivia Night 16th July 2011 

 AGM 10th October 2011 

 Xmas drinks 3rd December 2011 

 

The BCA community information events are organized as circumstances warrant.  

The BCA even dates are for planning purposes and may be subject to change. 

Please contact us if you have suggestions relating to our community. 

 

Darryl Bourke, President. (02) 62303055 email:  president@bywongcommunity.org.au  

 

========================================================================================= 

 

 

Looking for a great horse vet? 
 We just love horses: All of our team lives, breathes, eats and sleeps horses and are horse owners too. It means we 

care for your horses like they are our own. 

 Around the clock care: We know that just like people, horses don’t just need accident or emergency care during 

business hours, so we are available anytime...Just call! 

 We Travel to you: If your horse is incapacitated or you don’t have transport we’ll come to you or help you arrange 

transport to our dedicated equine hospital. 

 If Hospitalisation is needed: Our state of the art hospital means that your horse will get great care under the 

supervision of our dedicated team of Vets and Nurses ….Fast! 

 From the routine to the complex diagnosis and surgery - we do the lot: Our vets have advanced training in equine 

dentistry, lameness, reproduction and surgery - and a whole lot more in between. 

  

Corner of Barton and Federal Highways, Lyneham 

Email: equine@canberraequinehospital.com.au  Website: www.canberraequinehospital.com.au 

Phone: (02) 6241-8888   

http://www.bywongcommunity.org.au/
http://www.bywongcommmunity.org.au/
mailto:president@bywongcommunity.org.au
mailto:equine@canberraequinehospital.com.au
http://www.canberraequinehospital.com.au/
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HISTORIC CONFIRMATION SERVICE AT SUTTON 
by Margaret Ferrett 

 It was 59 years since a Confirmation service had been held at St Peter‘s, Sutton. From February 1951 until November 

2010 new confirmees from St Peter‘s had taken preparation classes and been confirmed at St John the Baptist Church, Reid, 

Canberra, mother church to St Peter‘s. 

 On Friday evening 12
th

 November, 2010, a delightful, relaxed and special Confirmation Service was held at St Peter‘s. 

Six young people from Sutton school area were presented for Confirmation to Bishop Trevor Edwards, Assistant Bishop of 

Canberra and Goulburn.  

 The Confirmation service was the culmination of a period of preparation sessions given by Reverend David Hill, St 

Peter‘s Minister and his wife, Barbara. Thanks to Sutton school‘s Principal the sessions were held at the Sutton school.  

 Once friends and proud parents were seated, the ceremony began. Holding their confirmation candles the candidates led 

the clergy into the church. Assisting Bishop Trevor with the service were Reverend Paul Black, Rector of the Parish, and 

Reverend David Hill, St Peter‘s Minister.  Reverend and Mrs Hill presented the candidates to the Bishop.  

  Michael Develin, Breanna Reynolds, Kylie Searle, Graeme Searle, Jodie Taylor and Peter Zahra were then confirmed 

into the Anglican Church by the Bishop.  While Ayla Lucas did not ask for confirmation, she joined her classmates to receive a 

blessing from the Bishop.  Each new confirmee was welcomed by St Peter‘s congregation with the gift of a Bible.    

 In February 1951 the confirmees were:   Bob Read, Ashley Gorman, Ted Donley, Beverley Fletcher, Noeline Kershaw 

and Kay Hardy were confirmed by Bishop Burgman.  

 It is hoped that the 2010 Confirmation will be followed by many more at St Peter‘s. Reverend and Mrs Hill are already 

looking forward to a 2011 Confirmation service.  For information about St Peter‘s services contact Peter Cartwright (6230 

3202), David Yates (6238 3125) or St John‘s Parish Office (6248 8399). 

    

2010 1951 

  

Back row (L-R): Rev‘d David Hill, Bishop Trevor 

Edwards, Graeme Searle, Rev‘d Paul Black, Kylie Searle 

Front row (L-R): Ayla Lucas, Jodie Taylor; Breanna 

Reynolds, Michael Develin, Peter Lucas. 

Back Row (L-R): Rev‘d Davies, Bishop Burgman, Rev‘d 

McCallum 

Front Row (L-R): Bob Read, Ashley Gorman, Ted Donley, 

Beverley Fletcher, Noeline Kershaw, Kay Hardy. 

 

  
 

Woodbridge Plumbing Services 
 

Lic NSW 148394C  and ACT 199815827      
 

* Plumbing – Drainage – Gas Fitting (L.P.G / Natural Gas)   * Maintenance for the above  

* New Homes – Extensions – Renovations     * Gutters and Downpipes 

* Water filters (under sink or whole house)  * Blocked Drains  * Hydronic heating (Radiators) 

We assure you of our best attention and service at all times 

Please call Matt on 0428 489 399    Fax 6282 0621 

  



Wamboin Whisper, December 2010 and January, 2011, Page 7 of 24 

 

How The Whisper Gets From the Printer To Your Mailbox 

 The 50 people below each spend time every month to make sure that Wamboin and Bywong homes own and receive a 

free community newspaper written by residents.     If your deliverer has been on the job for a long time and you have a bit of 

time you could spare, think about offering to take over the job or help out.     If you already have too many tasks in your 

month, every now and then give your volunteer paperwoman/man/boy/girl a thank you.  - Ned Noel, Volunteer Editor 

 
165:  CO-ORDINATED HELEN MONTESIN:  ph 6238 3208 

Dene Evans Norton Rd West Area from Cmpbl Pl 20 Bill Owen Cooper Rd 26 
Helen Montesin Fernloff Rd 33 Stuart Whitten Canning Cl 17 

Hank Berlee Poppet Rd  (for all on road) 32 Alan Rope Sutton Rd 37 

 

279 CO-ORDINATED  BY TRISH RICE:  ph 6238 3791 

Joan Mason Bingley Way 48 Margaret Heleimin Merino Vale Dr 17 

Sue Ward Norton Rd (Bingley to Weeroona) 32 Anne Gardner Weeroona Dr (Norton to Majors) 31 
Trish Rice Majors Cl 18 David Anderson Weeroona Dr (Majors to Denley) 35 

Ned Noel Pal Cncl (15), Advertisers/ Misc (40) 55 Penny Evans Norton Rd (Campbell to Bingley) 24 

Kathy Handel Yalana West 19    
 

228:  CO-ORDINATED BY KERRIE FISHER:  ph 6238 3489 

Lesley Page Valley View Ln 4 Deb Gordon Yalana East 42 

Colleen Foster B‘dore Rd to Nrtn Rd incl Joe Rcks  20 Rob Gorham South end Clare Valley 38 

Cassie Fisher Clare Ln 12 Lyle Montesin  The Forest Rd area 60 

Axelby family North end Clare Valley 42 Bungendore Foodworks Bungendore 10 
 

306:  CO-ORDINATED BY JOHN VAN DER STRAATEN: ph 6238 3590 

Sheryl Barnes Denley Dr (Kestral to sthn end) 20 Brian Higgison Denley Dr (Birchmans to Kestral inc)  12 
Don Malcolmson Macs Reef Rd (Denley to Gum Flat) 7 Rhett Cox Macs Reef Rd (Newington to Bankers) 7 

Connie & Hans Bachor Dnly Dr to Macs Rf Rd incl Bchm Gr 26 Morag & Guy Cotsell Macs Reef Rd b‘n Nwgtn& Harriott  30 

Nora Stewart Rovere Ln 7 Sandra Favre  Macs Reef Rd b‘n Nwngtn& Harriott  20 
Rob. & Marzena Luton Sutton Park Estate 48 Joan Milnor Birriwa Rd plus Macs Rf Rd to Harriott  30 

Beth Hope Gum Flat Ln 6 Tony Bond Hogan Dr 28 

Carol & Clive Boughton Macs Reef Rd (Bankers to Fed Hwy) 29 Michael Deane B idges Road Area 25 
Fire Brigade Wattle Flat Road 11    

 

222:  CO-ORDINATED BY KEVIN ANDERSON     ph 6236 9333 

Trevor Kirk Macs Reef Rd (Denley to B‘dore) 20 David Featherston Summerhill and Creekborough Rds 24 

Kevin Anderson B‘dore Rd (Macs Reef to Summerhill) 33 Diana & Keith Gascoine Snowgum Rd 27 
Kerrie Gougeon B‘dore Rd (Fed Hwy to Summerhill) 25 Thelma Martin/Chris Fowler Shinglehouse & Millyn Rds 27 

Sue Aunella Brooks Rd 18 Richard Holding Wyoming & Doust Rds 28 

Phil & Pam Dawes Donnelly Rd & Donnelly Ln 20    

 

1,200  TOTAL WHISPERS FOR DELIVERY THIS MONTH 

 

 

for all your electrical and air-conditioning needs 
 

Call Mitch on 0408211516 
 

rodgerselectrical@bigpond.com 
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  LONG RUNNING CLASSIFIEDS 

Mobile Natural Horse Care and Gardening - Not enough hrs in the day / week? Away on weekends or holidays? Need someone to feed, rug, 

groom, clean up and care for your horse/s? General gardening, weed, mow, mulch and tidy. Other pets included and mail collected. Unable to 

ask neighbours / friends again? Call Cheryl - on 62369373 or 0402201491 

South Durras holiday house - 3 bedrooms, 2 bathrooms, double carport, close to shop and 5 minute walk to beaches.  Dog friendly, fully 

enclosed yard.  Available now.  Please phone Karen on 0428 148 500 for further information. 

FIREWOOD.  Mixed hardwood.   You load 6 X 4 box trailer $100.   6 X 4 box trailer delivered $130.  Larger loads delivered by 

arrangement.   Saturdays and Sundays only.   Ph 6238-3164. 

Convert those precious memories from VHS or VHSC Video to DVD, Records and Cassette Tapes to CD, right here in Wamboin.   Act now 

before they are lost forever.  Fast turnaround.  Only $12 per Video and from $12 per Record or Cassette. Phone Vicky or Tony Holland on 

6238 3762 or 0403 069018. 

MATHS & SCIENCE TUTORING, K-6, 7-10 and 11 & 12, & 1st year university.  Encouraging, expert coaching.Judy Shellard 

BSc(Hons), Dip Ed,  David Shellard (3rd year Mathematics ANU).  Please contact Judy.  Phone 6238 3050 

WCA Electronic Noticeboard – The WCA electronic noticeboard is a convenient way to keep up with community activities. Subscribe by 

visiting the WCA website at http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/noticeboard 

CHOOKS WANTED – Any age & roosters.   Phone Frank on 6297-3523 to arrange collection. 

Beekeeping Services, Beeswax & Local Award Winning Honey.    Prompt removal of swarm bees and hives that are no longer wanted. We 

can also remove feral hives depending on location. Fee charged depending on distance travelled and the type of job required. Pure bees wax 

candles, beeswax blocks and award winning local honey for sale; available bottled or in bulk. Phone or see us each month at the markets! Call 

John or Tricia - Ridgiedidge Apiary 6238 3791. www.ridgiedidge.net.au 

Large Holiday house situated in Tuross, 180 degree Ocean views, opposite shops, 2 minute walk to beach, large block for parking, available 

now.  Discounts apply for Wamboin/Bywong residents. Please phone Cherrie 0418 621 462 for details. 

ADVERTISING RATES: Local classified advertisements are free, as are announcements from community organisations and clubs.  

Business advertisements pay printing and Community Association Projects.   Contact editor on 6238-3484 for information.   Advertising 

rates:  Full Page - $120    Half Pg - $60  1/3 Pg $40   1/4 Pg - $30  1/5 Pg - $25  1/8 Pg - $20 

FOR HIRE from the Wamboin Community Association: GAS BBQ - Party Size, Portable, $30 (includes gas) together with $30 cleaning 

bond,  both payable on collection. Cleaning bond will be refunded if BBQ is returned clean.  Enquiries - Joan Mason 6238 3258. 

Trestles and chairs are available for hire by local residents. Hire rates are: Trestle $10ea and chairs $1.50 ea.  Price does not include delivery 

or pick-up charges. Available from the Wamboin Community Hall, 112 Bingley Way. Must be returned in clean servicable condition. All 

damages are responsibility of the hirer.  Equipment must be tied securely on trailer etc. whentaken (otherwise they don't go.) Time of pick-up 

and returned MUST be adhered to (I don't live at the Hall!)  - Joan Mason, 62383258. 

FOR HIRE: WAMBOIN COMMUNITY HALL.  Bookings arranged by Joan Mason 6238 3258.   Local Residents $100, Bond $250.   Non-

Resident $150, Bond $300. The Hall is not available for teenage, 18 or 21st. functions. 

FOR HIRE: BYWONG COMMUNITY HALL. Suitable for smaller functions and  seminars, groups etc.  Check availability and booking 

information on www.bywongcommunity.org.au. 

The Whisper is a community  newspaper for Wamboin and Bywong.   If you live in the area and have something to say about living here that 

is informative, thoughtful or entertaining,  think about writing it up for the next issue.  For more information contact the editor on 6238-3484 

or email nednoel@optusnet.com.au 

FOR HIRE from the Wamboin Community Association: GAS BBQ - Party Size, Portable, $30 (includes gas) together with $30 cleaning 

bond,  both payable on collection. Cleaning bond will be refunded if BBQ is returned clean.  Enquiries - Joan Mason 6238 3258. 

 

 

 

AAA ALL AREAS   WATER 
CARRYING 
DOMESTIC WATER 

7 days Prompt Delivery 
STAINLESS STEEL TANK (14,000 ltrs) 

ACTEW Approved Tankers, for Tanks, Pools, etc. 

 

GARRY 0428 626 838 
 or 6297 3648 

Local Water Carrier Since 1985 
PO Box 807, Queanbeyan, 2620  

http://www.ridgiedidge.net.au/
http://www.bywongcommunity.org.au/


Wamboin Whisper, December 2010 and January, 2011, Page 9 of 24 

 

 
 

 

WE ARE NOW IN THE BUSH FIRE DANGER PERIOD  
(1

st
 October – 31

st
 March) 

A FIRE PERMIT IS REQUIRED FOR ANY FIRE IN THE OPEN.   
FOR ADVICE ON OBTAINING A PERMIT  

PLEASE PHONE THE BRIGADE CAPTAIN ON 0409 991 340. 
 

RING TRIPLE ZERO (000) TO REPORT FIRES OR SMOKE SIGHTINGS. 

 

 

 

NEXT BUSH FIRE AWARENESS/ PREPARATION 
INFORMATION SESSION 

Saturday 11th December 11:30am to 1:00pm 
(Registration from 11:00am) 

Cnr Bidges & Old Goldmines Rds, Sutton (please bring a chair) 
 

To help you get prepared for a bushfire, the brigade will cover: 

 Where ‘we’ live, what it means, what you can expect. 

 Bush Fire Survival Plan. 

 Property preparedness. 

 Personal preparedness. 

 Staying informed. 

Refreshments will be provided as well as a chance to win a helpful lucky door prize 
 

 

TIPS TO HELP YOU PREPARE.    ACT.    SURVIVE. 

PREPARE. 
You must make important 
decisions before the fire 

season starts. 

 Know and understand your bush fire risk. 

 Prepare yourself, your family, your home and 
property for bush fires. 

 Prepare a Bush Fire Survival Plan. 

ACT. 
The higher the fire danger 

rating, the more 
dangerous the conditions. 

 Know the fire danger rating for your area and what 
you need to do. 

 Put your preparations into action – don’t wait and 
see. 

 Check your Bush Fire Survival Plan. 

SURVIVE. 
Fires may threaten without 
warning – know what you 

will do to survive. 

 The safest place is away from the fire – your survival 
is the highest priority. 

 Follow your Bush Fire Survival Plan and make 
decisions to protect you and your family. 

 You need to know what to do if you are caught in a 
fire. You may be threatened by a fire without warning. 

 Know the bush fire Alert Levels, monitor conditions 
and keep up to date. 

For further information visit the brigade‘s website at 

http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au 

http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au/
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DID YOU ATTEND THE BUSH FIRE PREPAREDNESS MEETING ON 20 NOVEMBER? 
 The first of the bush fire awareness/preparedness community meetings was held on Saturday 20

th
 November at the Fire 

Station.  A small but enthusiastic and interested group of residents took time out from their routine to understand how to best 

prepare themselves, their family, home and property for the threat of bush fire in the coming weeks and months.  There were 

lots of questions answered by the local fire brigade.   

 The brigade presentations emphasized the latest advice on bush fire safety and stressed the importance of managing the 

prevailing conditions.  Residents heard that the conditions that produced the Victorian bush fires of February 2009 also 

produced hazardous conditions for the unwell, the elderly and the young.  More people died in Victoria in February 2009 as a 

result of the severe weather conditions than the bush fires themselves. 

 It is a matter of planning for extreme weather conditions and their effect than for a particular event caused by those 

weather conditions. 

 If resident feedback stands for anything, the 15 minute video the Brigade ran at the beginning of the session, brought 

home the reality of the trauma of bush fire and the importance of being prepared. 

 

  
Group Captain Chris Powell explaining fire weather 

behaviour and local risks 

Senior Deputy Captain Dave Cochrane answering a question 

from Oliver. 

 

 

DIDN’T MAKE THE LAST BUSH FIRE 

INFORMATION SESSION?  
Details of the 2 remaining information sessions 
Sat 11 Dec:      cnr Bidges & Old Goldmines Rds, Sutton – 

access via Federal Hwy Service Rd (please bring a chair) 

Sat 19 Feb 2011:   at the Wamboin Fire Station (112 Bingley 

Way) 

NOTE:  All sessions – 11:00 am for registration with 11.30 am 

start.  Sessions include Q & A and run for 1.5 hrs.  

 

 
 

 

So says Oliver…‘All Mum and Dad‘s, please prepare your 

Bush Fire Survival Plan‘ 
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UPCOMING EVENTS 
 December 7-   Fire Brigade Christmas Party from 5.30pm.  Santa arrives at 6pm. 

 December 11 – Bush Fire Awareness/ Preparedness Information Session (details above) 

  

BRIGADE TRAINING (all sessions begin at the Fire Station) 

1
st
 Tuesday of the Month 7:30pm to 9:30pm 

2
nd

 Saturday of the Month 1:30pm to 4:30pm 

4
th

 Sunday of the Month 8:30am to 11:30am 

In addition, several Brigade members meet at Eaglehawk Hotel on the 4
th

 Thursday of every month at 7pm for dinner.  We‘d 

love you to come along and join in the fun. You might even be a winner in a raffle. 

 

FURTHER INFORMATION 
The Wamboin Brigade Website:  will help you to monitor local conditions and Brigade 

announcements.  The Community Information section has useful information including links to other 

websites that provide guidance regarding bush fire preparations.  

http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au 

Brigade Information Stall at the monthly Wamboin Home Produce Market:  
The Wamboin Fire Station and ‗Shop Front‘ is open on Wamboin Home Produce Market days (3

rd
 

Saturday in the month) from 9am – 12noon.  The next and last market day for the year is Saturday 

December 18
th

 2010. If you are coming to the market, you‘ll find us in front of the Fire Station. 

SEASONS GREETINGS 
 The Brigade would like to wish the Wamboin, Bywong and Sutton Park communities a happy and safe holiday period.  

This is our last article for the year.  We hope you have found it and our other monthly articles during the year helpful and 

informative.  We will be back in February with another edition of the Wamboin Firefighter. Back copies of the Brigade‘s 

articles can be viewed via the Brigade‘s and the Wamboin Community Association‘s websites. 

 

 If you are into Christmas and present giving, here‘s some ideas that just might make your or someone else‘s home a 

little safer: 

 Knapsack for spraying water on small fires (probably the most versatile and cost effective item) 

 Portable fire pump 

 25mm fire hose 

 Rake hoe 

 Small generator 

 Roof sprinkler system 

 Natural fibre clothing 

 Small fire extinguisher for the kitchen or workshop 

 Fire blanket to throw over a small kitchen or other fire. 

If you have any queries on a fire-related issue including preparing yourself, your family and your property for a bush fire, 

please contact the Brigade‘s Captain (Andrew Dunn) on 0409 991 340 or (02) 6238 1849 (ah). 

 

Be alert, be safe during this bush fire danger period. 

PREPARE.    ACT.    SURVIVE. 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

http://brigade.wamboincommunity.asn.au/
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BRUCIC 

EXCAVATIONS   
Trucks, Bobcats and Excavators 

 for HireRock Hammer,    

Auger and Pallet Forks 

Roadworks, House Sites,   

Sheds & Garages 

Water Tanks 

Footings,  Sand & Gravel,   

Landscape Supplies 

Supply and Install Septic Tanks 

 and Absorption Trenches 

 

Enquiries Phone Darko 

Phone  6238 1884 

Mobile  0408 682 191 

 

 
 

 
 

REG GIRALDI       

Licensed Builder 
NSW 145587C  ACT 2953C 
New Homes,  Extensions   Bathroom and 

Kitchen Renovations,    Carpentry, Tiling, 

Painting, Gyprock Repairs, Concreting,  

All Repairs and Insurance Work 

0416 075 910 (Mobile) or 6238 0918 (ah) 

HIA Member 
 

 

MR SWEEP 
CHIMNEY & FLUE CLEANING 

Slow Combustion & Open Fires Swept 

Repairs & maintenance 

SPRING DISCOUNTS NOW AVAILABLE 
 Chimney Dampers & Bird/Possum Mesh 
 Fire Bricks for Slow Combustion Heaters 

 Flue Extensions & Top Caps 
 Glass Replacements and Door Seals 
 Heater Fans Serviced and Replaced 

 Pre Gas Chimney Cleaning 
 Roof Ventilators Supplied and Installed 

 Safety Checks Available 
 S/C Heaters Removed or Replaced  

 Smoke Detectors Supplied and Installed 
For appointments or further information please phone Brian 

6258 1792 

 
 

 

 

YOGA in SUTTON 
 

 

In the newly renovated Sutton Hall 
 

TUESDAY Mornings 10 am to 11.30am 
 

Beginners Welcome 
 

Casual $15 per class 
 

6 Weeks Pass $78 ($13 per class) 
 

Bring a yoga mat or thick towel, a blanket and warm 

layers including socks. All enquiries to: 
 

Email: enjoy.yogawithmaureen@gmail.com 

     Phone: 0402 900 033 

 

 

mailto:enjoy.yogawithmaureen@gmail.com
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WAMBOIN 15 YEARS AGO - from the Whisper, December 1995   (Circulation: 500) 

 by Robyn Robertson 
 From the Wamboin Bushfire Brigade Report:   "Due to the continuous wet weather we have been experiencing this 

Spring the growth in the area is very lush. This is great as far as feed for animals, etc. is concerned, but is a potential fire 

hazard. All it will take is a few days of warm, dry, windy weather and the paddocks and verges of the road will become tinder 

boxes. So please be very careful with whatever you are doing, especially mowing or slashing." -- Graham Heathcote,   

President.    (This could have been written this week! - R.R.) 

 

WAMBOIN HOME PRODUCE MARKETS 
      by Joan Mason 6238-3258 

 What a wonderful market we had in  November, I‘m sure all those who attended thought the same.  It was what 

Wamboin Markets  are all about with a nice variety of fresh produce available, and this should get even better as the produce 

from the local gardens become available. Plenty of seedlings, plants, native plants, dried fruit, nuts, lollies, honey, cakes, 

Christmas puddings ,  smoked trout, candles, jewellery,  glass ware, cards, and numerous other items for sale. Plenty of 

Christmas gifts for you to choose from.  Not forgetting, the wonderful coffee, scones with jam & cream and great egg & bacon 

rolls.   

 You will just have to come along and see for yourself and meet up with the locals. 

 The Wamboin Home Produce Markets are held at the Wamboin Hall, Bingley Way on the third Saturday of the month.  

Entry fee is free to customers, and $5 per table for stallholders. Come along and enjoy our markets on: 

 

.            SATURDAY 18
TH 

 DECEMBER, 2010    --  9AM – 12 NOON  

PLEASE NOTE: as there will be no Whisper in January 2011, the Markets will be held as normal on the Third Saturday being:

 SATURDAY, 15
TH

 JANUARY, 2011 – 9AM – 12 NOON 

 
 

 

 

 

 

DEANE FENCING 
Jamison ACT 2614 

Phone: 6230 3088     Mobile 0414 525 525 

Email: deane.fencing@hotmail.com 

 

Specialises in Road, Bridge, Carpark Safety Barriers 

 and Fencing 

- Guard rails 

- Wire rope (flex fence) barriers 

- Isolator concrete barrier 

- Thriebem guardrail 

- Work zone barriers 

- Pedestrian barriers 

 
 

mailto:deane.fencing@hotmail.com
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Tomatoes 
 Just for the record, I picked my first ripe cherry tomatoes on the 28

th
 of November. Yes, they were small and fairly 

rough but Larry King says size doesn‘t matter. Roughness? That‘s another matter. The tomatoes we are picking now are much 

better quality but a week later. 

 This season, for the first time, I tried the upside-down system of growing two types of tomato from the bases of 

hanging bags. For comparison I grew the same type of tomato in the ground. The upside-down ones matured a little earlier 

however the plants don‘t look near as healthy and the fruit is not as well formed as the ones planted in the ground. I would be 

interested to hear from anyone who has tried this system. Maybe they can point out what I am doing wrong. -- Lofty Mason. 

 
 

NEW CLASSIFIEDS 
WANTED (free) – disused, unwanted, unregistered trailer suitable for a 1000L water container.  To be used for fire fighting and watering 

around the property.  Phone:  6238 3661 

Free English Bulldog puppies. contact me @ ch.evans@live.com if interested. 

For Sale. Self propelled slasher. New 6.5 HP Briggs and Stratton engine. Few hours. Old engine for spares. $600.00 Ph. 

6236918 

Why not come bush dancing to get fit and have fun?  Dance to live music every Monday night on Stage 88 at 6.45 through 

December and January.  Dance workshops at All Saint's Church Hall, 9 Cowper Street Anslie, 8pm -10pm Mondays from 

February to December excluding school holidays.  Bush Dances on the first and last Saturday of the month. First Saturday 

night at All Saint's and last Saturdays at the Cook Community Hub Hall, 41 Templeton Street, Cook.  More information at 

http://mfs.org.au/wiki/index.php/Main_Page   To see us in action you can request a performance from the Bush Dancers 

Display Group. We do not charge for a performance but prefer to do it a Fete or at the beginning of a bush dance. The band do 

not charge when they play for a performance but when they play for a bush dance their fee is negotiable after catching with 

Bob Hodgson 62552189. This is the link to our site with regards booking the Bush Dancers Display Group:  

http://members.pcug.org.au/~dance/tbddg.htm  

Trailer, poly, 1200L x 900Wx300D, unassembled, never used, suit lawn tractor. $100.00. Ph: 62369189 

BALI BATIK Open Weekend; I import some magnificent contemporary 100% cotton batik fabric – used by quilters and to 

make unique cool cotton clothing.   I am having an Open weekend to show the range (over 600 different fabrics); Saturday and 

Sunday 11
th

 and 12
th

 December, 10am-4pm; 133 Weeroona Drive, Wamboin. Claire Ayling 62383347 If you wish to view at 

other times please call to arrange time. 

 
  

 
CAFÉ: Thursday, Friday, Saturday evenings Friday, Saturday, 

Sunday lunch 
TAKEAWAY:  Thursday and Friday evenings 

CELLAR DOOR:  10am-5pm weekends and most public holidays 
Other times by appointment 

810 Norton Road Wamboin NSW 2620 T (02) 6238 3866 F (02) 

6238 3855 E wine@lambertvineyards.com.au 

 
 

 
   

 

Pumps and 

Rural 

Maintenance 
 

Specialising in 

pump 

installation, 

repair and sales 

ABN 28 980 965 

960 

  

 

 

 

Rhett Cox 

Mobile: 0411 140 584 

Phone/Fax: (02) 6230 

3387 

Email:  

rhettro@bigpond.com 
 

  

 

The Feed Shed 
Bungendore 

Supplying Quality Lucerne & Pasture Hay Good Range of 
Bagged Feed and Chaff 

Steel Cattle and Horse Yard Panels Stock and General 

Transport Open 7 Days  Locally Owned 
 

Steve Hughes        
Ph 62380900  0408 481 664     

32 King Street   
Bungendore 

 

 

mailto:ch.evans@live.com
http://mfs.org.au/wiki/index.php/Main_Page
http://members.pcug.org.au/~dance/tbddg.htm
mailto:wine@lambertvineyards.com.au
mailto:rhettro@bigpond.com
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New Barbeque Hire 
 After several requests the Community Association Equipment Hire is buying a 4 Burner, Hooded BBQ with side 

burner. The BBQ features half cast iron plate and half grill with temperature gauge. This BBQ will be available for hire (gas 

included) for $50. Our 4 Burner, open flat plate BBQ is still on offer for hire at $30 (including Gas). -- Lofty Mason. 

 

FOR SALE 
Locally grown Native and Exotic shrubs and trees, suitable for this area. 

150 mm (6”) pots $5.00  200 mm (8”) pots $9.00   Fresh Cut Flowers 

 
Kleenheat Gas Dealer, Wamboin, Sutton and Geary’s Gap Area.   -  Rural Services 

WIYAGIBA TRADING – Dave and Jane Hubbard  37 Poppet Road, Wamboin Ph/Fax 6238 3308 

 

 

BINGLEY 

CONTRACTORS 
 

Ph: 0418 201784 or 0419 483 103 

AH 62303 385 
 

WATER  

DELIVERY 
 

Prompt, reliable service of domestic water at 

competitive rates 
 

ACTEW approved tankers   

Local Carrier since 1994     

1761 Sutton Road, Sutton 
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News from WWOW -- The Wonderful Women of Wamboin 
by Sally Saunders 

 November was a quieter-than-normal month for the WWOWs because many were away visiting, travelling or tending 

to grandchildren.  The decibel level dropped and surely no one in the immediate vicinity of St Andrews could hear.  Not like 

the usual Mondays when the chatter and laughter can be heard a block away. 

 Based on group discussion and agreement, the WWOWs gave two substantial donations to Palerang-based charities as 

well as a donation to the Motor Neurone Disease Research Institute of Australia.  The donations to Palerang included monies 

raised by selling curries at the Wamboin Bonfire and Fireworks evening.   

 We have also enjoyed several more personal stories of how members arrived in Wamboin, with tales of immigration, 

childhoods, families and adventures.   

 On 20 November we will hear a personal story about the wonders of cochlear implants.  Then we will have a craft day 

on 6 December.  All women are welcome at WWOW -- Mondays, 10 AM to 12 NOON at the Anglican Church on the corner 

of Poppet Road and Norton Road in Wamboin.  The Convener is Claire Ayling, 6238-3347, and members come from Sutton, 

Gundaroo, Bywong and Wamboin, with a few from ACT and Queanbeyan. 
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2010 Wamboin Open Golf Championship 

by Peter Greenwood 
 The 24th Annual Wamboin Open Golf Championships were held on 7th November on the Wamboin Country Golf 

Course.  There were plenty of players for both the 18 and 9 hole competitions with great prizes to be won.  We also had many 

juniors playing with Dad (and Mum).  No player went home without a prize. Encouragement award went to Logan Beckett 

with runner-up prizes to Alex, Madison, Jarrod, Phoebe and Taylor.  Nearest the pin awards went to; Jack Whitney, John 

Whitney, Phil Kuczma x2, Tim Barter x2, Nev Schroder x2, Larry King and Rachel Schroder. 

2010 Junior Champion is Jack Whitney.  2010 Eclectic winner was Tim Barter. 

 

  
The grinners are the winners (and place getters) John Whitney, the eventual Open Champion, putts out on his 

final hole watched by son Jack and Paul Griffin. 

 

 Club Champions (Net event) for 2010 are;  

- 9 Hole Champion is Peter Greenwood  39/30 from Lofty Mason 46/33 and Ken Gordon  40/34. 

- 18 Hole B Grade Champion is Larry King 95/66 from Paul Griffin 100/76 and Peter Lacy 108/83. 

- 18 Hole A Grade Champion is Tim Barter 80/64 from Len Ivey 82/66 and Nev Schroder 82/69. 

- The 2010 Ladies Open (Junior Champion) is Rachel Schroder and  

- The 2010 Wamboin Men's Open Champion is John Whitney with a 79. 

- The Open was sponsored by the Wamboin Golf Club, part of the Wamboin Community Association. 

   

 --  Golf enquiries to Peter Greenwood  6238 3358 
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(an occasional piece) 
 

Springtime happenings in the heart of Wamboin – Pt3 (of 3) 
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From Gonzo and Whoopie and the others who toil away for the Stable Door World Conglomerate 

 

The photos above can be viewed in living colour if you go to http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/ then click on 
‘The Whisper’ and call up the December 2010/January 2011 edition.  Pts 1 and 2 feature in the October and 

November newsletters respectively. 

 

Rainfall and Temperatures in Wamboin - 35 year statistics from the Robertsons 
Nov rainfall to 28/11/10 ... 133.5mm Nov 2009 ... 18.5mm 

2010 rainfall to 28/11/10 ... 870.5mm 2009 to 30/11 ... 428.75mm 

 Average Dec rainfall ... 60.1mm Dec 2009 ... 90mm 

Wettest Dec ... 164.. (1988) Driest Dec ... 0mm (1979) 

Hottest Dec day ... 37C (21/12/99) Coldest Dec day ... 13C (13/12/87) 

Coldest Dec night ... 3C (9/12/99) Average Jan rainfall ... 60.1mm 

Jan 2010 ... 5.5mm Wettest Jan ... 197.5mm (1995) 

Driest Jan ... 6mm (1979)  

======================================================= 

 
We welcome new patients to our Practice 

2/80 Morisset Street, Queanbeyan, Phone 6299 6990 

www.brindabellapractice.com.au 

Opening Hours Mon, Tues & Thurs 8.00am – 7:30pm, Wed & Fri 8.00am – 5:00pm 

Travel vaccines     sports medicine      asthma testing     women‘s health     skin cancer checks     Diabetes Educator 

Dietician     free immunisation     Physiotherapy     Paediatrician     exercise specialist     counselling     minor surgery. 

Daily emergency appointments available 

http://wamboincommunity.asn.au/
http://www.brindabellapractice.com.au/
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Nature Notes – November 2010 
Jo Walker 

 Spring continues to be beyond any expectations we‘ve held for a long while.  The rains continued into November, and, 

because the temperatures have been so mild, the local plants have had a relatively long flowering season. 

 In the damper areas, the Buttercups, Bulbine Lilies (Bulbine bulbosa) and Billy Buttons (Craspedia variabilis) have 

almost finished flowering now, and their place is being taken by yellow Scaly Buttons (Leptorhynchos squamatus) and the 

golden, star-shaped flowers of the little Hypoxis hygrometrica. 

 On the drier slopes, the white flowers of Prickly Starwort (Stellaria pungens) are more noticeable than they have been 

for some years.  These flowers are somewhat daisy-like, but this little plant, which can sucker over a wide area, is actually in 

the carnation family (Caryophyllaceae).  And, of course, the real daisies are coming into their own right now – most 

spectacularly the Sticky Everlastings (Xerochrysum viscosum), their golden papery flowers adorning long stretches of the 

roadways around Wamboin.  Over the past twenty years, these and other daisy species have proliferated in the region, probably 

because daisies are more drought-tolerant than many other plants. 

 There have been plenty of orchids in evidence too.  I counted over seventy Tiger Orchids (Diuris sulphurea) amongst 

the Red-anther Wallaby-grass tussocks on my place, and Musky Caps (Stegostyla moschata), named for the musky scent of the 

flowers, is growing in the forest just over the fence.  Two Needle-point Rustyhoods (Oligochaetochilus aciculiformis) made an 

appearance, and several pale blue Slender Sun Orchids (Thelymitra pauciflora) flowered in wet seepage areas after many years 

of absence.   

 The birds are all still busy feeding nestlings and fledglings.  Although I haven‘t seen their nest, the White-eared 

Honeyeaters are disappearing into the bushes near the creek with beakfuls of insects, so presumably they have young ones 

there.  Four Ravens recently came searching for food in front of the house – a pair of adults with two extremely vociferous 

young ones begging for food.  The Pied Currawong population seems to have increased lately, not a good thing for the lizards 

and other small creatures – one bird flew past me under the carport a few days ago with the limp body of a small lizard 

clamped firmly in its beak.  Currawongs have a habit of regurgitating large pellets of undigested food, usually full of a variety 

of seed.  At present, they consist mainly of the green skins and woody seed of the Cherry Ballart (Exocarpos cupressiformis).  

There were 74 seed in one pellet, so there might be a few small forests around in the near future! 

 Years ago, there were several Red-browed Finches here. They nested, reared their young very successfully, and the 

population grew to over twenty birds.  Then one day, they all took off and didn‘t return.  But, last week, a pair of these 

attractive little birds were feeding in the garden.  I‘ve seen them once or twice since, so hope they start the process again and 

produce another little flock. 

 
 

 

CanberraRemovalsPty Ltd 
 

FIRST CLASS REMOVALS AT A COMPETITIVE PRICE 
     

Local, Country & Interstate Removals      Professional Packing Service     Storage 
Cartons/Packing Materials       Office Removals   Personal Service 
 

We have our own containerised and warehouse STORAGE facilities. 
Call us for an obligation free quote today on 6238 1881. 

 

40 King Street, BUNGENDORE , NSW, 2621 
E:  canberraremovals@bigpond.com    Phone:  6238 1881 

 

 
 
 

From a fuse to a new house and other electrical needs 
 

CHRIS  LODI  ELECTRICAL 
 

NSW Lic 193163C 
 

You can be assured of a prompt, efficient and courteous service 
by a professional who guarantees his work 

 

Mobile    0412 211 798 Ph: 6238 0068       Email:   christianlodi@gmail.com 

 

mailto:canberraremovals@bigpond.com
mailto:christianlodi@gmail.com
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Pony Tales - Goings on at WPC        
November 2010 

 Where has the year gone? It’s almost Christmas and soon the riders at the Wamboin pony club will be hanging up their 
saddles and bridles for another year. December 12th see’s our last rally day and Christmas party. This day is a bit different to the 
usual as we have a bit of a dress up competition – horses and riders come in all sorts of costumes, there are some interesting get-
up’s each year so riders better start planning their outfit’s !                                                                                
 This year our riders young and old gathered a couple of times every month getting much value out of being able to ride 
with others of similar ages and varying skills. Our instructors worked hard to help everyone improve. Many of our riders have 
competed in local and state competitions throughout the year.  Our mounted games teams rode in various levels of the inter 
club competitions and achieved some success. We welcomed some new riders to our club and are always happy to see more 
come and join us on our rally days, our club needs more young riders to keep us growing.        
   

         

   
                                                                                                                                                    

** Photos by Jenni Worden ** 
           It’s also been a busy year for our club’s parents and helpers as we have been trying to improve our grounds. We have 
rebuilt some of our arena fencing and of course the major project was the clubhouse extension. It has taken much time and hard 
labour, the volunteer workers have toiled away throughout the year and we now have a secure, enclosed area to gather on rally 
days. If it’s wet we can still gather or at lunchtimes we can shelter from the sun on those hot Wamboin days.  We still need to 
put in a proper slab floor however out structure is solid and a vast improvement on the small clubhouse we had. Our sincere 
thanks goes to the VIOLIA MALWAREE TRUST, who’s financial support has got our clubhouse to the stage we are at now. 
Thanks also to Peter our foreman who’s design skills and hard work enabled us to build what we have so far on our limited 
budget. Also thanks to the workers who assisted along the way. Well done.  All the work on our Pony Club grounds is 
voluntary and as Wamboin seems to have a larger rock quota than elsewhere everything we achieve seems to need that little 
extra effort. We hope next year we can continue to improve our structures and our riding areas. All donations from the 
community are welcome and appreciated.                                                                                                   
 Being the last column for the year I thought it appropriate to thank some of those in our club who work tirelessly and 
help to keep it running without this effort our riders wouldn’t have the fun and experiences they do. Thanks go to instructors 
Robin, Marion, Maureen and the other committee members. Alison in the canteen who keeps everyone fed on rally days. I can’t 
mention everyone but there are many more helpers behind the scenes who do lots of little jobs often without thanks, give 
yourselves a pat on the back, thanks to you all. Remember we need new committee members and office holders next year as the 
same people can’t keep doing the same jobs forever. If anyone in the club is able to help out please come along to the annual 
meeting at the last rally day Dec 12th and offer to help or be on the club committee we need some new blood.                                                                                                                                                                  
 The Wamboin Pony club will be back bigger and better next year so remember if you are 5 to 25 and have access to a 
horse come and join our merry band of riders on Sunday’s, usually twice a month. It’s great fun and you can improve your 
riding skills in a safe environment.  We’ll be back again in February so look up our website for info - 
www.wamboin.pcansw.org.au  Below are some photo’s from the recent competition between Wamboin and Geary’s Gap, oh 
and Wamboin got the trophy back this year, well done riders……. Merry Christmas to you all, I hope everyone has a happy and 
safe festive season.         – Steve Quick 
 
 

http://www.wamboin.pcansw.org.au/
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Notes from St Andrews 

WANTED WISE MEN, SHEPHERDS AND ANGELS 
 At the beginning of this festive season our beautiful church is looking at its finest , and we are all looking forward to 

celebrating the most important season in the church calendar. 

 We have services on the first (Matins) and third (Holy Communion) Sundays in the month. The services begin at 9am 

and all are most welcome to come along. Our congregation is growing and it is wonderful to be happening in this very special 

place where we live. 

 Our magnificent Nativity Pageant will take place for the fifth consecutive year. It begins at 6pm on Christmas Eve and 

is followed by a service of Holy Communion. 

 The pageant welcomes participants ; the prerequisite is to come dressed ready to participate – wise men, angels and 

shepherds with no rehearsals necessary. We have donkeys, goats and sheep and hopefully Angus the alpaca will accompany 

the Wise Men on their journey. The Nativity is becoming a highlight on the Wamboin calendar with over 200 people joining us 

last year. For any added information and assistance with costumes ( towels, fairy wings – simpler the better) feel free to call 

Claire Ayling on 62383347. 
 

MASS SCHEDULE FOR CHRISTMAS AND SURROUNDINGS - BUNGENDORE        
Christmas Vigil Mass - 6pm – Fr Varghese Vavolil 

Christmas Day Mass - 8:30am – Fr Brian Maher 

Holy Family -  Sunday 26
th

 December 8.30am – Fr Brian Bourke 

The Epiphany -  Sunday  2
nd

 January 8.30am – Fr Varghese Vavolil 

 RECONCILIATON - TBA 

 GUNDAROO:  

Christmas Vigil Mass  - 7pm – Fr Brian Bourke 

 

  

 

  Mini-excavation 

  Tipper truck 

  Wood splitting/chipping 

  Home maintenance 

  Handyman services 

 

Charlie Montesin 

 NSW Lic: 166627C 

 Phone: (02) 6238 3208 

 Mobile: 0409 224 901 

 Fax: (02) 6238 3165 

 

=================================================================== 

TAYLOR MADE PUMPS 
YOUR PUMPS NOT PUMPING? 

PUMP REPAIRS TO ALL MAKES OF PUMPS 
 

 New Pumps Supplied and Installed 

 Home Pressure Systems 

 Bore and Irrigation Pumps 

 Bore, pump and power packages 

 Water, Bore Drilling Rig in local area - on site surveys 

 Fire Fighting Pumps - Sales and Repairs 

 Windmill Service, Repairs and New Sales 

 Water Softener Repairs and Water Quality Analysis 

 Premium Quality Water Softener Salt at Rural Prices 
 

Don't run out of water - call a Local Bloke for mobile 
Sales & Repairs 

 
Mark Taylor   ALL HOURS 

0428 486 460 (Mobile)  6238 2357 (Home)  6238 2351 (Fax) 
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Wamboin Muse 
by Jill Gregory 

       A few days until the official start of summer, but from my window I am looking out onto a wet and wintry world. The low, 

leaden sky has smothered the distant hills, and the trees and bushes are sagging, heavy with rain. Yet only a few nights ago I was 

driving home to brilliant sunsets.... one night an orange painted sky held together with brush strokes of grey, the next a brilliant 

deep pink morphing into purple, and then a sunset sky of bleached blue and pale gold. And the night air was warm and damp, 

fragrant with the smell of drying grass. 

       But even if the weather is trying to confuse us, there are other more reliable signs that Christmas is just around the corner. 

I now drive with greater caution, looking out for lizards of all types sunning themselves on the early morning road. One, more 

streetwise than its mates, chose to drape itself instead on a sunny letterbox. The fledgling galahs have started their monotone 

grizzles, the air is thick with flying insects and red bottle brushes and yellow black wattles are in flower. Fringing the road 

yellow paper daisies and bush peas add patches of sunshine. But where are the pretty blue wrens? They seem to have 

disappeared from my garden this spring.  

       It‘s a busy time of the year, not just with Christmas preparations and end of year deadlines and festivities, but trying to 

keep one step ahead of the grass. Even the kangaroos can‘t tame the energy of all the grasses this year. Suddenly old Victas 

that haven‘t seen the light of day for years have re appeared and with them a whole vocabulary, almost forgotten, revived in an 

attempt to get them started; the snarl of the feisty four stroke competing with the earnest drone of the latest ―ride on,‖ drowning 

out the background chirrup of a million frogs. 

       It‘s been a wonderful year, full of surprises, in our neck of the woods. As the year comes to a close I‘d like to say thank 

you to all who help make our community such a vibrant and happy one. And it‘s not just the people who put up their hands and 

volunteer their time and talents, but all those who support our local organisations, groups and activities. I think, but I can‘t be 

exactly sure as I‘m not very good at keeping records, that this may be my 100
th

 Muse. It‘s been a personal pleasure to keep an 

eye on our environment and chronicle some of what has happened in our midst, and I thank those who have travelled with me.  

       I wouldn‘t live anywhere else.......Seasons greetings!           

  

WODHUL FARMHOUSE FINE FOODS 

Griffith Butchery Christmas Specials 

Orders taken for: 
 

Hams  

Whole Leg (bone in) 7-8.5 kg $19.35 kg 

Half Leg (bone in) 3.5-4.5kg $1935 kg 

Boned & Rolled Leg Ham $31.30 kg 

(2-3 kg) or (3-4 kg) 

Sliced Leg Ham $35 kg 
 

Smoked Ocean Trout 

Wood smoked, great taste 

Whole or half sides  $43.55 kg 
 

Boerwurst from Wodhul 

Authentic South African Recipe 

vacuum packed   $15.95 kg 
 

Mince - PRIME and LEAN 

From my grassfed steers $6 kg 

David Odell 0411 541 362 
  

 

QUALITY STONEWORK AND 

LANDSCAPING 
 

Retaining Walls       Paving       Turfing   Irrigation 

Systems       Water Features 

View Various Styles of Stonework & Speak With Many 

Satisfied Customers      Free Quotes & Design 

PHONE:  DAVE ARGAET  6238 3460  (HOME) 0421 657 

952 (MOBILE) 

 
 

Electrical Contractor - Bywong 
 

Roland Wolf    NSW & ACT Licensed 

Installations and Repairs    

Domestic & Commercial    

All Work Guaranteed 

0402 156 016    rgwolf1@bigpond.com 

 

 

BUNGENDORE LANDSCAPE SUPPLIES 
FOR ALL YOUR LANDSCAPING NEEDS 

 

      Firewood     Sand, Gravel, Mulch, Topsoil, Veg-Mix 
Feature rocks and riverstone    Mushroom compost, Bobcat 

Decomposed granite (yellow)    Excavator and Roller 
Ironbark strainers and poles    Certified weighbridge, Cement 

Old Railway Sleepers, Wine Barrels, Pavers  Hardwood sleepers – Stakes – Pegs 
 

        Ph 6238 0460   Open 7 Days        36 King Street   Bungendore 
 
 

 

 


